

## CAN THE SAUDI-IRANIAN RAPPROCHEMENT HELP ADDRESS LEBANON'S GOVERNANCE CRISIS?

STEPHANIE T. WILLIAMS

### **Executive summary**

Lebanon is sliding into "failed state" status. The country has been limping along with a weak interim executive while the presidency has been vacant for over six months. A full restoration of the country's leading governance institutions is needed as a first step to implement the long-awaited economic and fiscal reforms required to fulfill an International Monetary Fund bailout of \$3 billion. Given the negative experience of the government under former Lebanese President Michel Aoun, the new prime minister and cabinet must be fully empowered. At the expense of their compatriots, Lebanon's rapacious political class and the beneficiaries of the country's corrosive sectarian division-of-spoils system will do their utmost to maintain their privileged status.

The next few weeks could witness renewed regional and international efforts to broker a package deal for the selection of a new Lebanese president and prime minister. The key regional actors, Saudi Arabia and Iran, both of whom wield the greatest influence on

the ground in Lebanon, have opened major channels of dialogue on a host of regional files. Other international stakeholders, such as France and Qatar, are seeking to stave off the country's collapse.

Without playing the presidential "name game," the United States should work within a diplomatic framework alongside Egypt, France, Qatar, and Saudi Arabia, to ensure that whatever package deal is cut on the executive bakes in compliance with the top priorities needed to pull Lebanon out of its nosedive. Washington should continue its commendable support for the Lebanese Armed Forces and Internal Security Forces (the army and police) as bulwarks against Hezbollah. The United States should also, when needed, employ the sanctions stick against those who engage in human rights violations and rob the patrimony of the Lebanese people.

# Saudi-Iranian rapprochement occurs as Lebanese presidential stalemate continues

The diplomatic rapprochement between Riyadh and Tehran, midwifed variously by the Omanis, Iraqis, and Chinese, was welcomed in many capitals, including Washington,<sup>1</sup> as a step to calm tensions between the two regional heavyweights. That the initiative touched on maintaining calm in Yemen is an encouraging sign. It remains to be seen whether the Saudi-Iranian agreement will enjoy any real staying power, but there are indications that it may have already opened the door to a dialogue on other areas of disagreement between the two capitals.

One such flashpoint is Lebanon, whose precipitous economic decline is cause for alarm. While not a panacea, prodding the Lebanese to agree on the selection of a new president could begin to address the governance vacuum that is exacerbating the grinding economic crisis. The country is now beyond its sixth month of stalemate over the selection of a successor to Michel Aoun, who constitutionally vacated the presidency on October 31, 2022, at the end of his six-year term.<sup>2</sup>

Much to their chagrin, Lebanese are no strangers to prolonged presidential vacuums, the most recent being the almost two-and-a-half years — from May 2014 to October 2016 — it took to fill the slot between Michel Suleiman's departure and Aoun's selection.

In Lebanon's confessional system — initially forged in the 1943 National Pact and consolidated by the 1989 Taif Agreement that brought an end to the country's horrific 15-year civil war — a power-sharing arrangement divides the country's major positions between its three leading religious sects, or "confes-

sions." The presidency is reserved for a Maronite Christian, the premiership for a Sunni Muslim, and the head of Parliament for a Shia Muslim.³ This entrenched division of the spoils, or "muhassassa" in the Arabic vernacular, has infected all levels of the Lebanese bureaucracy, down to the selection of ambassadors and attachés assigned to the country's diplomatic missions abroad, and has deepened the country's sectarian divides.

### Hezbollah puts forward its candidate

On March 6, Hassan Nasrallah, the secretary-general of Lebanon's major Shia party and only state-sanctioned armed group, Hezbollah, made public what was known by most observers: his party's support for Suleiman Frangieh.4 Frangieh is the scion of a famous Maronite family from the north of the country (his grandfather, for whom he is named, served as Lebanon's president from 1970-1976) and the head of the Marada Movement (a political party). He is also an unabashed acolyte of both Iran and the Assad ruling clan in neighboring Syria. Yet, despite the fact that Frangieh enjoys the support of Hezbollah's junior Shia partner, Amal chief and Parliament Speaker Nabih Berri, and a handful of Christian and Sunni lawmakers — in addition to the financial support of some rather dubious backers<sup>5</sup> - his election is by no means a foregone conclusion. Reflecting a broad swathe of Christian public opinion, Lebanon's three major Christian political blocs — the Lebanese Forces, the Free Patriotic Movement, and the Kataeb - have to date been unequivocal in their rejection of Frangieh's candidacy. Kataeb leader Sami Gemayel has publicly warned against anointing Hezbollah as kingmaker. He has vowed to block Frangieh in Parliament<sup>6</sup> while Lebanese Forces head Samir Geagea, in an April 23 interview, has pushed back against what he viewed as France's robust advocacy for Frangieh.7 Without the concurrence of the major Christian blocs, along with the key Sunni parties and Druze leader Walid Jumblatt, it will be difficult for any potential presidential candidate to secure the votes, let alone the legitimacy, to take office. In a recent interview, Frangieh likely did little to help himself with key constituencies by proudly claiming his close ties with Hezbollah and Syrian President Bashar al-Assad, without offering much of a fresh vision for his troubled country.<sup>8</sup>

Indeed, those in the camp opposed to Frangieh's nomination are carefully counting the parliamentary votes. Lebanon's president is elected indirectly by the country's Parliament: the first voting round requires the presence of a quorum (86 out of the 128 Parliament members must be in attendance); a candidate must then secure a two-thirds majority in the first round and a simple majority in successive rounds. It is not at all evident that Frangieh can gather either the quorum or the votes needed to clinch the presidency, particularly since last year's Parliamentary elections — which witnessed the election of a bloc of independent and reform-minded "Change" representatives — introduced unpredictability into the vote counting calculus.

# Renewal of governance needed to implement economic and fiscal reforms

Paving the way for the selection of a president is vital for Lebanon to begin recapturing even a semblance of normal governance, starting with the replacement of the current caretaker government, led by Sunni business magnate Najib Mikati. Among other functions, the president is charged with appointing the prime minister and approving the cabinet before it is sent to Parliament for a vote of confidence. Despite piecemeal efforts by Mikati's weakened interim executive, Lebanon's entirely dysfunctional not-so "new normal" is characterized by a state that is unable to deliver services and can barely able to come up with funds to pay the hundreds of thousands of civil servants and security personnel, including retirees, on its books. 10 Unlike their ruling class, for whom business as usual

continues apace, the average Lebanese citizen has seen a sharp depreciation of the lira against the dollar and their standard of living deteriorate, with more than 80% of the population now living below the poverty line.11 Over a year ago, the International Monetary Fund (IMF) laid out a series of needed reforms that, if implemented, would release \$3 billion in desperately needed funds. Yet, IMF officials left disappointed at the end of a visit in March, following which they issued a sobering statement summarizing the country's dire economic straits and chiding decisionmakers on their failure yet again to institute the required reform measures. Despite the IMF's warning that "Lebanon is at a dangerous crossroads, and without rapid reforms will be mired in a neverending crisis" and its meticulous reiteration of the needed comprehensive reform package, the country's key decisionmakers continue to dither, unwilling or simply unable to muster the patriotic consensus needed to address this catastrophe. 12

Lebanon's other institutions are not faring any better. Central Bank Governor Riad Salameh, who has become a pariah in the Western capitals where he was until recently lauded as a good partner and pillar of fiscal responsibility, is being investigated by officials from several European Union countries for his suspected embezzlement of hundreds of millions of dollars from the institution he was for so many years entrusted to run.<sup>13</sup> Judging by reports from Europe, it appears Salameh's goose may well be cooked; there's little doubt that the country's kleptocrats, who seldom hesitate to place their collective survival ahead of all else, will be more than happy to throw the embattled governor under the bus.14 At any rate, Salameh's term will expire in July, rendering the search for his successor (who under the confessional system must be a Maronite Christian) another vitally important process.

## Rule of law threatened while impunity prevails

Lebanon's judiciary is threatened, and impunity prevails, especially as it relates to bringing to justice those responsible for the devastating August 2020 explosions at the Beirut Port which resulted in the deaths of some 200 civilians and the injury of over 7,000 others. Tariq Bitar, the fiercely brave Lebanese judge tasked with upholding the rule of law and leading the investigation into the explosion, has faced one obstacle after another from those in power who seek to dodge accountability. 15 Bitar's quest for justice brings to mind the massive disinformation campaign led by Hezbollah and its political allies to defame and discredit the Special Tribunal for Lebanon, tasked with holding to account the killers of former Prime Minister Rafik Hariri and a number of other innocents in February 2005. In the end, the tribunal "sputtered" to a close, no one having been brought to justice.16

### Regional and international dimension

Enter the regional actors and the Western friends of Lebanon. Prior to the Riyadh-Tehran détente in March, the so-called "Group of Five" countries (Egypt, France, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and the United States) had met in February to coordinate a position over the presidential vacuum, all while proclaiming the principle of non-interference in Lebanese affairs.<sup>17</sup> Regardless of whom France may be advocating for, the package deal that would need to be cut on the presidential choice is a regional one, between the Saudis and Iranians, both of whom exert significant influence on the ground. During the 2014-2016 presidential vacuum, Riyadh and Tehran were at odds over the presidential selection, with the Iranians

favoring Aoun, who was Hezbollah's choice. Riyadh eventually acquiesced to Aoun's candidacy, with the understanding that their favorite as prime minister, Saad Hariri, would assume the office of the head of government. What ensued, however, soured the Saudis, who felt shortchanged as Lebanon lurched from one unstable, interim government to another while Aoun remained safely ensconced in the presidency and Hezbollah strengthened its grip on the country's frail institutions. Increasingly exasperated over the growing influence of Hezbollah and Iran, Saudi Arabia and other Gulf donors withdrew assistance to Beirut. 19

Since then, the Iranian calculus to stick by Hezbollah has not changed. But the Saudi Arabia of even several years ago is not the Saudi Arabia of today. Crown Prince and de facto ruler Mohammed bin Salman, eager to focus on internal priorities, appears to be in a hurry to get out of Yemen, forge a new relationship with Iraq, and rebuild bridges with the Syrian regime. These regional goals are enabled by the agreement with Iran. The date of May 19, when Riyadh will host the next Arab League summit, could also be playing a role. Whether the family photo will include a new Lebanese president and a smiling (and no doubt triumphant) Assad, remains far from certain given the insistence by several Arab League members for a "step-by-step" or conditioned resumption of Syria's membership.20

The Saudi Royal Diwan's stance on the Lebanese presidency is as yet unclear but a possible package deal could see Frangieh take the presidency, while widely respected Sunni diplomat Nawaf Salam, who served as the Lebanese permanent representative to the United Nations in New York and currently serves as a judge on the International Court of Justice, would assume the premiership. Ideally, the "Group of Five" would insist that Salam's government is sufficiently empowered to make the kind of decisions needed to put the country on the track to sustainable economic recovery. Absent such assurances, Salam would likely fall into the same trap as his Sunni predecessors: faced with a short tenure or forced into a Faustian bargain with Hezbollah (and its regional allies) holding sway over major policy decisions. While not a guarantee, a credible package deal is also be needed to unlock the heretofore withheld assistance from the Saudis and other Gulf nations.

### What can Washington do?

Despite all the handwringing about diminished U.S. influence in the Middle East, there is room for the Biden administration to work toward a positive outcome in Lebanon. In the presidential sweepstakes, U.S. policymakers have done well to avoid the poisonous "name game." Instead, Washington should use its relationships within the "Group of Five" countries to push for a deal that ensures a pragmatic, yet principled, outcome: a government that is strong and sufficiently empowered to begin addressing the very real problems facing the Lebanese people. The United States should push hard for the necessary economic and fiscal reforms. including the restructuring of the banking sector and amendments to the bank secrecy law that would meet the IMF's requirements (the bank secrecy law passed by Parliament and signed into law by Aoun in October 2022 falls well short).21 Washington

should also continue to support the implementation of the Lebanon-Israel maritime agreement it helped to broker last fall and maintain its commendable strong assistance to the Lebanese Armed Forces and Internal Security Forces as bulwarks against Hezbollah, including by continuing to help pay salaries.<sup>22</sup> In support of the rule of law, the United States should not hesitate to use the stick of sanctions like those announced recently by the Treasury Department against the notorious Rahme brothers who used corrupt practices to win energy contracts from the Lebanese government<sup>23</sup> and in 2020 against Free Patriotic Movement leader Gebran Bassil, who was placed under Magnitsky Act sanctions for his "systemic corruption" that undermined Lebanon's governance system and robbed the patrimony of the Lebanese people.<sup>24</sup>

Too often the victims of regional conflagrations, the Lebanese people were right to look with some hope at the diplomatic rapprochement between Saudi Arabia and Iran. Translating that hope into reality with the renewal of Lebanon's executive institutions via a new Lebanese president and premier will require diplomatic dexterity and a meaningful commitment to the establishment of a Lebanese government that can start to deliver for its people.

#### References

- "U.S. on Iran-Saudi Rapprochement & China," The Iran Primer, United States Institute of Peace, March 15, 2023, <a href="https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2023/mar/15/us-iran-saudi-rapprochement-china">https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2023/mar/15/us-iran-saudi-rapprochement-china.</a>
- 2 "Limiting the Damage of Lebanon's Looming Presidential Vacuum," International Crisis Group, October 27, 2022, <a href="https://www.crisis-group.org/middle-east-north-africa/east-med-iterranean-mena/lebanon/b088-limiting-dam-age-lebanons-looming">https://www.crisis-group.org/middle-east-north-africa/east-med-iterranean-mena/lebanon/b088-limiting-dam-age-lebanons-looming</a>.
- 3 Imad K. Harb, "Lebanon Faces a Prolonged Presidential Vacuum," Arab Center Washington DC, November 29, 2022, <a href="https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/lebanon-faces-a-prolonged-presidential-vacuum/">https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/lebanon-faces-a-prolonged-presidential-vacuum/</a>.
- Michael Young, "Hassan Nasrallah Has Endorsed Suleiman Franjieh for Lebanon's Presidency," Malcolm H. Kerr Carnegie Middle East Center, March 7, 2023, <a href="https://carne-gie-mec.org/diwan/89214">https://carne-gie-mec.org/diwan/89214</a>.
- "Pro Hezbollah Nigerian Lebanese sets aside \$100 mil. to fund Franjieh's presidential bid," Ya Libnan, March 26, 2023, https://yalibnan. com/2023/03/26/pro-hezbollah-nigerian-lebanese-sets-aside-100-mil-to-fund-franjiehs-presidential-bid/.
- "raghm al'itiradat... Baris 'musrra' 'alaa ism Frangieh" [Despite the objections... Paris is 'insisting' on Frangieh's name], Lebanon Debate, April 23, 2023, <a href="https://www.lebanondebate.com/news/598745">https://www.lebanondebate.com/news/598745</a>.
- 7 "masalih bayn Hizballah wa Faransa ... Geagea yradd: ma t'adhbuu qalbakum" [Reconciliations between Hezbollah and France. Geagea replies: 'Don't torture your heart'], Lebanon Debate, April 23, 2023, <a href="https://www.lebanondebate.com/news/598777">https://www.lebanondebate.com/news/598777</a>.

- 8 "Frangieh: I have both Hezbollah and al-Assad trust," Lebanese Daily, April 27, 2023, <a href="https://lebanesedaily.com/en/2023/04/27/frangieh-i-have-both-hezbollah-and-al-assad-trust/">https://lebanesedaily.com/en/2023/04/27/frangieh-i-have-both-hezbollah-and-al-assad-trust/</a>.
- 9 Adam Lucente, "Explainer: Four contenders vying to become Lebanon's next president," Al-Monitor, March 9, 2023, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2023/03/explainer-four-contenders-vying-become-lebanons-next-president">https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2023/03/explainer-four-contenders-vying-become-lebanons-next-president</a>.
- 10 "Lebanon's caretaker government raises public sector salaries," The National, April 19, 2023, https://www.thenationalnews.com/mena/ lebanon/2023/04/19/lebanons-caretaker-government-increases-public-sector-salaries/.
- "Lebanon: Almost three-quarters of the population living in poverty," UN News, September 3, 2021, <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/09/1099102#:~:text=According%20">https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/09/1099102#:~:text=According%20</a> to%20the%20last%20update,%2C%20to%20 82%25%20in%202021.
- "Lebanon: Staff Concluding Statement of the 2023 Article IV Mission," International Monetary Fund, March 23, 2023, <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2023/03/23/lebanon-staff-concluding-statement-of-the-2023-article-iv-mission">https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2023/03/23/lebanon-staff-concluding-statement-of-the-2023-article-iv-mission</a>.
- 13 Bassem Mroue, "EU team presses on with probe of Lebanon Central Bank chief," Associated Press, April 27, 2023, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/lebanon-central-bank-governor-corruption-aea81159a56ee5c73e097b9db42560ca">https://apnews.com/article/lebanon-central-bank-governor-corruption-aea81159a56ee5c73e097b9db42560ca</a>.
- "French prosecutors accuse Lebanon central bank chief of hiding fraud," Reuters, April 21, 2023, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/french-prosecutors-accuse-lebanon-central-bank-chief-hiding-fraud-2023-04-21/">https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/french-prosecutors-accuse-lebanon-central-bank-chief-hiding-fraud-2023-04-21/</a>.
- Rany Ballout, "Beirut Port Explosion Investigation Grinds to a Halt," Geopolitical Monitor, February 22, 2023, <a href="https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/beirut-port-explosion-investigation-grinds-to-a-halt/">https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/beirut-port-explosion-investigation-grinds-to-a-halt/</a>.

- Marlise Simons, "12 Years, \$800 Million, One Conviction: Lebanon Tribunal Winds Down Short of Answers, The New York Times, August 13, 2021, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/13/world/europe/lebanon-as-sassination-prime-minister-rafik-hariri-tribunal.html?smid=url-share.">httml?smid=url-share.</a>
- 17 "Paris meeting: No decisions or recommendations," LBC International, February 8, 2023, <a href="https://www.lbcgroup.tv/news/press/686342/paris-meeting-no-decisions-or-recommendations/en">https://www.lbcgroup.tv/news/press/686342/paris-meeting-no-decisions-or-recommendations/en</a>.
- 18 "Lebanon One Year Later, Persistent Presidential Vacuum," Middle East Political and Economic Institute, <a href="https://mepei.com/lebanon-one-year-later-persistent-presidential-vacuum/">https://mepei.com/lebanon-one-year-later-persistent-presidential-vacuum/</a>.
- 19 Hussein Ibish, "Why the Gulf States Turned on Lebanon," The Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, November 19, 2021, <a href="https://agsiw.org/why-the-gulf-states-turned-on-lebanon/">https://agsiw.org/why-the-gulf-states-turned-on-lebanon/</a>.
- 20 Mohammed Khair al-Rawashdeh and Asharq Al-Awsat, "Contacts Intensify over Syria's Return to Arab League," Asharq Al-Awsat, May 3, 2023, <a href="https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/4307896/contacts-intensify-over-syria%E2%80%99s-return-arab-league">https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/4307896/contacts-intensify-over-syria%E2%80%99s-return-arab-league</a>.

- 21 "Lebanon banking secrecy law retains key problems IMF," Reuters, September 1, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/imf-says-key-deficiencies-remain-lebanon-banking-secrecy-law-assess-ment-seen-by-2022-09-01/#:~:text=The%20 IMF%E2%80%99s%20staff%20level%20 agreement,crimes%2C%20and%20asset%20 recovery.%22.
- 22 Maya Gebeily, "U.S. boosts depleted salaries of Lebanon security forces via U.N.," Reuters, January 25, 2023, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/us-boosts-depleted-sala-ries-lebanon-security-forces-via-un-2023-01-25/">https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/us-boosts-depleted-sala-ries-lebanon-security-forces-via-un-2023-01-25/</a>.
- "U.S. imposes sanctions on Lebanese brothers over corruption," Reuters, April 4, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/us-imposes-sanctions-lebeanese-brothers-over-corruption-2023-04-04/#:~:text=WASHING-TON%2C%20April%204%20(Reuters),rule%20 of%20law%20in%20Lebanon.
- 24 "Treasury Targets Corruption in Lebanon," U.S. Department of the Treasury, November 6, 2020, <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-re-leases/sm1177">https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-re-leases/sm1177</a>.

#### **About the author**

**Stephanie T. Williams** is a nonresident senior fellow in the Center for Middle East Policy, having recently served as special adviser on Libya to the United Nations secretary-general. Her research includes examining international mediation efforts in an era of global disorder and conflict resolution in failed states.

### **Acknowledgements**

The author would like to thank Adam Lammon for editing and Rachel Slattery for layout.

#### **Disclaimer**

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.